TOWN OF PORT REXTON 
Minutes 
Special Meeting 
Wednesday July 7, 2021
6:30 P.M. 
This meeting was held at the Old Post Office.

Present at the meeting were:

Mayor Dean Bailey               Deputy Mayor Jeff Piercey          Councillor Shirley Clark       Councillor John Vivian         Councillor Luke Fisher         Councillor Roland Taylor 

Town Clerk/Manager Lois Long  
Councillor Sonja Mills was absent due to work commitments.        

Special Guest attending; MHA Craig Pardy
Mayor Bailey convened the meeting at 6:30 p.m. and welcomed our Member of the House of Assembly, Craig Pardy, thanking him for   meeting with Council. 
An Agenda with a few items for discussion was then distributed.

1. Land Issues (Vacant Land/Crown Land) 
Discussion surrounding the lack of any corporation from Crown Lands when Council has asked for clearance to enable sale of land for tax arrears, the fact that people who have owned and used parcels of property for almost a lifetime find they can’t sell because of undefined proof of clear title, and Council can’t even get a list of properties within our boundaries which are owned by the Crown. We realize this is an issue all over the province but, is one which needs to be resolved.

It was agreed our MHA will be discussing this issue further with the Minister of Municipal and Provincial Affairs, the Hon. Krista Lynn Howell. 
2. Road Conditions 

The condition of the roads in this community and area that are under the jurisdiction of the Department of Transportation are in an indescribably unacceptable condition and have been for some time. There’s been many new sections of roads done in the past few years in areas that were in a lot less deplorable condition, while this area, being one of the busiest and most full areas of the peninsula, haven’t seen a decent patch-up in years. There has to be some solution to this ongoing problem if we are to continue to move forward with economic development that is essential to a sustainable future. Council is willing to discuss any and all options that would result in the betterment of the roads throughout our community. Our member agreed to approach this subject with the Minister of Transportation to get some dialogue on the go regarding our roads.  
3. Waste Site Fees Collections 

In the past couple of years Council has invested thousands of dollars getting our waste site in the great shape that it is today. The whole area is cleaned up with designated places to dump and an attendant on site to ensure compliance with the rules. The Town of Trinity, who also uses this site, is cost sharing the waste site supervisor wages and all the clean-ups. There has always been an on-going issue with the collection of waste site fees from the four unincorporated communities in this area. Those communities are under the jurisdiction of the Trinity East to English Harbour Waste Disposal Committee, which are basically four members of those communities who take collect the fees for the collection of garbage. As always has been the problem, some pay and some don’t. We do have some leverage since the waste site has been done. Those who have not paid their fees are on a list and will be stopped at the gate and charged for dumping. Still there is no structure and we have asked many times over the years for the provincial government to step in and do something about this situation. Those communities should be cost sharing clean ups and the employee wages as well but, Council has received only sporadic small contributions for years. Regional Waste seems to be at a standstill as well. Our member agreed to look into this matter for us with the appropriate division of government. 
4. Fees for Income Support Clients 
This is an issue regarding payment of Property Tax, Poll Tax, Water Rates, Fire Fees and Garbage Collection Fees. At one point the Town would receive the list of recipients from this department and the Clerk filled out forms to collect those fees on a quarterly basic. A few years ago this was changed and the recipients themselves are supposed to do the form. Since that time Council only receives the odd payment from that department on behalf of their clients. Therefore, there’s a large amount of back taxes and fees owed to Council and the Fire Department. Again, our MHA will look into this process and report back to the Town Clerk on his findings. 
5. Cell Phone Service 
These days everyone has a complaint about the cell phone service or lack thereof. This is disruptive for businesses, working people, visitors and seems to be getting worse as time goes on. Bell Aliant is doing a disservice to all our areas and it is time for them to step up and commit to improving the service that we are all paying for. Even the Town Office has little or no service most of the time. Letters and calls are not even dignified with an answer. With so many working remotely now the disruptions are also costing people money. This has been a topic discussed at all the meetings our MHA has recently attended so there will be some investigation into this matter for sure.      

6. Lack of Available Rental Cars
Visitors have had to cancel their travel plans because there aren’t any rentals available. Usually this is because they are not booking ahead however, at this point it seems it is simply a lack of vehicles. Dealers had to downsize their stock because of Covid-19 and are finding it difficult to bounce back again and get enough vehicles to supply the demand. Hopefully, this will improve as business picks up again. It was noted that some car dealerships will provide cars for rent.  
MHA Craig Pardy assured Council he will do whatever he can to assist in the matters put before him. Most of these smaller communities have the same ongoing issues and it is important to all Councils that they be able to provide the best service possible to their community by finding ways to resolve these problems.

Mayor Bailey again thanked our MHA, as he said good-night and took his leave, for coming out to meet with Council tonight.

New Business 

The Community Rink has been coming along and is now just about ready for the boards to be installed. Due to the shipping time these need to be ordered as soon as possible in order to have them on site for installation. Mayor Bailey informed Council that there are new applications submitted for funding which have an excellent chance of approval. This funding will see to the purchase of all this material, but a portion of the boards have to be paid for up front and the Committee is asking if Council would take care of this deposit so the order can be sent immediately. As soon as the funding is approved this will be paid back to Council in full. Council fully realizes the importance to continue with this facility and agreed to lend the funds needed at this time. 
MOTION #40 - 2021– Fisher/Taylor; resolved that the down-payment for the material to enclose the multi-purpose rink will be paid by Council at this time with the understanding that this amount will be paid back as soon as the funding becomes available. All in favor, motion carried.

Speeding Quads and Dirt Bikes have become more of a problem than ever on our railway bed through town. It is only a matter of time before someone gets hurt or worse. Asking them to slow down has fallen on deaf ears and telling the parents doesn’t seem to solve the problem either. It was therefore decided to try installing speed bumps in an effort to slow down the perpetrators. It nothing else it will be an tool to use if something happens and someone is charged.

MOTION #41 - 2021– Clark/Piercey; resolved the Clerk will place the order to purchase speed bumps and ends and have them placed across the determined sections of the railway bed to try to reduce the speeding of quads and dirt bikes for safety of both the riders and pedestrians. All in favor, motion carried.

No further business, the meeting adjourned at 7:40 pm,
Motion 2021(42) Councillor Taylor and 2nd by Councillor Vivian. Next regular meeting will be scheduled as necessary during the usual summer break of July and August. 

____________________             ____________________               Mayor Dean Bailey                      Clerk/Manager Lois Long

